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2016 AGM MINUTES 

BABI YOUTH & FAMILY SERVICE 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 
Thursday 6 October 2016 

6.15pm ς 7.00pm 
 

1. ACKNOWLEDGE TO TRADITIONAL OWNERS 
Delivered by Belinda Drew ς President of the Board 
 

2. WELCOME TO AGM 2016 
Delivered by Belinda Drew ς President of the Board 
 

3. ATTENDANCE: 
Colin Westwood, Savannah Ely, Mel Schroder, Peter Downie, Jessica Cotton, Nicole 
Walsh, Therese McLean, Sue Morgan, Paty Soto, Linda Vickers, Deb Bakker, Belinda 
Drew, Edward Harwood, Sandra da Cruz-Brits, Sandra Nugent, Fadia Henen, Natalie 
Stewart, Allan Mitchell, Gradi Tromp, Michele MacNamara, Emina Ajanovic, Andy 
Denniss, Eric Robinson, Kylie Rayner, Beverley Diaz. 
 
APOLOGIES: 
Joan Pease MP, Julie McBean, Daniel Cheverton, Cecilia Lanzarone, Allan Pattison, 
Robyn Pattison, Kirsty from WAVSS, Linda-Ann Northey, Ross Vasta MP, Alex 
Prouzos, Toni Dugdale, Lynne Blighton. 
 

4. ADDRESS BY SAVANNAH ELY 
Savannah is a client of BABI both in the Housing and the Get Set For Work for 
program. Savannah acknowledged all the positive work done by the staff of BABI 
that has enabled her to achieve a safe place to stay and the confidence to secure a 
hospitality position on Hamilton Island. 
 

5. ACCEPTANCE OF THE PREVIOUS MINUTES ς AGM 2015 
Copy of the minutes provided in the Annual Report 
Moved:   Karen Misso   
Seconded:  Emina Ajanovic 
 

6. /I!Lwt9w{hbΩ{ w9thw¢ 
Summarised by Belinda Drew, full report provided in the Annual Report. 
Moved: Ingrid Sorensen 
Seconded: Edward Harwood 
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7. FINANCIAL REPORT 
Summarised by Sandra da Cruz-Britz, full report provided in the Annual Report 
Moved: Sandra Nugent 
Seconded Linda Vickers 
 

8. MANAGEMENT REPORT 
Summarised by Michele MacNamara, full report in Annual Report. 
Moved: Fadia Henen 
Seconded: Sandra da Cruz-Brits 
 

9. /I!LwΩ{ !//9t¢!b/9 hC ¢I9 !bb¦![ w9thw¢ 
Moved: Fadia Henen 
Seconded: Allan Mitchell 
 

10. APPOINTMENT OF AUDITOR FOR 2017 ς Hayward Chartered Accountants 
Moved:  Linda Vickers 
Seconded: Edward Harwood 
 

11. OTHER BUSINESS 
Therese McLean from Department of Housing spoke to acknowledge and thank 
BABI staff for all their enthusiasm, positive hearts and minds all of which is more 
valuable to the community and all the organisations that BABI deal with than the 
funding that we receive. 
It is always a pleasure to interact with BABI and the staff.  BABI is a prime example 
of the high standards that all organisation should strive to achieve. 
 

12. THANK YOU TO THE CURRENT BOARD MEMBERS: 
         Belinda formally thanked the current board for all their efforts over the previous  

12 months. 
Belinda acknowledged the outgoing Secretary, Sandra Nugent for serving on the 
Board for the previous 16 months. 

           Presentations of Board gifts by Michele MacNamara. 
 
13. ELECTION OF THE BOARD OF MANAGEMENT FOR 2017 

Conducted by Belinda Drew. 
 
President:  Belinda Drew 
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Nominated by: Edward Harwood 
Seconded by:  Sandra da Cruz-Brits 
 
Vice-President: Edward Harwood 
Nominated by: Belinda Drew 
Seconded by:  Sandra da Cruz-Brits 
 
Treasurer:  Sandra da Cruz-Brits 
Nominated by: Belinda Drew  
Seconded by:  Edward Harwood 
 
Secretary:         Deb Bakker 
Nominated by: Linda Vickers 
Seconded by:  Belinda Drew 
 
Board Member: Linda Vickers  
Nominated by: Sandra Nugent 
Seconded by:  Belinda Drew 
 
Board Member: Yasmin Barber 
Nominated by: Linda Vickers 
Seconded by:  Edward Harwood 
 
All of the above: 
Moved by:  Emina Ajanovic 
Seconded by:  Fadia Henen 
 
 

14. MEETING CLOSED at 7.00pm. 

 
This is true and accurate of the AGM held on the 6 October 2016. 
 

 
     Belinda Drew 
     PRESIDENT 
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tw9{L59b¢Ω{ w9thw¢ 
 

Welcome to the 2017 BABI AGM 
  

It is my pleasure to provide the Annual General Meeting of Bayside 

Adolescent Boarding Incorporated the Presidents (BABI) report for 2017.  

It has been very positive year for BABI overall, as you will note from the 

financial report the Board and staff have delivered another small surplus 

this year.  I mention this at the beginning of my report because I think 

that with careful ongoing management of our resources it signals the end 

of operational deficits.  That said BABI remains vulnerable to changes in 

funding arrangement and so the Board continue to work with the staff to explore new avenues for 

funding and fundraising. 

We welcomed several new Board members during the year and this now brings our Board number 

to eight.  These new members included: Linda Vickers, Deb Bakker, Michael Cocoran, Leslie Allen 

and Chris Richards. 

We now have a broad skills base form which to deliver high quality governance for BABI. 

I would like to take the opportunity to thank each and every Board member for their commitment 

to BABI and its governance. 

During the year BABI undertook a strategic planning process with the staff team to reflect upon 

the work that we have done and the direction we are taking.  This was a great opportunity to 

remind ourselves of the critical nature of many of the services that BABI provides to young people 

and their families across Wynnum/Many and surrounding areas.  This strategic work does not 

replace our existing operational plan but rather compliments it and supports us to stay 

contemporary in our work. 

Another highlight was that BABI achieved registration under the NRSCH a fantastic outcome after 

a lot of hard work on the part of the Staff.  We also undertook the first audit under the Human 

Services Quality Framework successfully and this demonstrates that even the smallest of 

organisations can still succeed in a highly regulated environment. 

This is my last year as President of BABI.  It is time to bring a new approach to the position of Chair 

and I believe this is healthy renewal in the organisation.  I have valued the opportunity to work 

with the staff and the Board and thank them for their hard work and effort particularly in the early 

years of my time on the Board. In particular, thank you to Michele MacNamara and Emina 

Ajanovic for their hard work and dedication to the management of BABI.   I look forward to an 

ongoing relationship with BABI. 

 

Belinda Drew 
PRESIDENT 
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TREASURERΩ{ w9thw¢ 
 

I am delighted to report that 2017 ended with a net surplus of $25,634 which was 

achieved primarily from donation, interest and management fees. 

The Board of management confirms that the Bayside Adolescent Boarding Inc. will be able 

to pay its debts as and when they fall due. 

L ŎƻƴŦƛǊƳ ǘƘŀǘ .!.LΩǎ ŦƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘ ǿŜǊŜ ŀǳŘƛǘŜŘ ōȅ ŀƴ ŜȄǘŜǊƴŀƭ ŀǳŘƛǘƻǊ άHaywards 

/ƘŀǊǘŜǊŜŘ !ŎŎƻǳƴǘŀƴǘǎέ  

ü Summary Profit and Loss    
Income for 2016/17       $1,042,399   
Expenditure for 2016/17            $1,016,765   
Net profit                    $25,634 

 
ü Summary Balance Sheet 

Assets as at 30/6/17      $716,423 
Liabilities as at 30/6/17     $220,368 
Net Assets                    $496,054 
 
ü 2017/18 Budget 

Budget is prepared with a projected Deficit of approx. $16,644 due to consultancy for 
organisational reviews incl. HSQF approved by the Board. 
Total projected income $1,070,568 (inclusive of grant balance B/F from 16/17) 
Total projected Expenditure $1,087,212 
 

Let me place on record the appreciation for all the funding and support for BABI by the Local 
and State Government with particular acknowledgement of the Department of Housing and 
Public Works, Department of Communities, Child Safety and Disability Services, Department of 
Education and Training and our long-term partnership with Brisbane City Council. My thanks 
also for the continued support of a host of local community businesses including our local 
State Member Joan Pease MP. 
 
I want to also state my sincerest appreciation for the hard work and professionalism of all the 
staff of BABI. Without their dedication and determination the organisation would not be there 
to provide broad based services to young people and families in need in the local community.  
During the year a range of fund raising initiatives, including small project grants, were 
developed and implemented by the staff to help generate supplementary funds for program 
support. 
 
We look forward to our continuing relationship with our Funding Bodies and other supporters 
of our organisation to enable us to continue our quality service delivery to our clients. 
 

Sandra Da Cruz- Brits  
TREASURER 
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MANAGEMENT REPORT 
 
2016/2017 has been a wonderful year of consolidation for BABI Youth & Family Service. Services 

Manager Emina Ajanovic and I have been very busy this year with compliance in particular. We 

were successful in obtaining Tier 3 registration under the National Regulatory System for 

Community Housing Providers. We have also been successful in obtaining accreditation under the 

Department of Communities, Child Safety and Disabilities Human Services Quality Standards. 

This compliance process provided BABI Youth & Family Service with a valuable opportunity to 

engage in the continuous improvement of our organisation in areas including: 

ü Service Delivery 

ü Governance and Management 

ü Workplace Health and Safety 

ü Finances 

ü Human Resources 

Compliance assures our service users, funding bodies, Board of Management, Government and 

Non-Government organisations, key stakeholders, partners, sponsors and networks as well as the 

wider community of the health and effectiveness of our organisation. 

Some of the areas of greatest consolidation and improvement this year includes our financial 

systems, our diverse skill-based Board of Management and our valuable connection to our 

community. BABI is very much committed to working with the community in a holistic and 

collaborative approach to service provision. The collaborative work with have done with our 

valued government and non-government partners has been very beneficial in supporting young 

people and their families accessing BABI. We acknowledge and recognise those government and 

non-ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘ ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎΩ ŎƻƭƭŀōƻǊŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ƛƴ нлмсκмт ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎΥ 

- Department of Housing and Public Works 

- Department of Communities, Child Safety and Disabilities 

- Department of Education and Training 

- Brisbane City Council 

- Lord Mayors Charitable Trust 

- Make it Home 100 Project with Nyree Manyon 

- Registered Training Organisation Designer Life 

- Wynnum Manly Leagues Club  

- Port of Brisbane Pty Ltd 

- The Deanery Appeal (Bayside Catholic Churches/Schools) 

- Givit 

- Headspace, Mangrove Housing, Silky Oaks, Shangri-La, Sails, Winnam, IǳǘŎƘƛƴǎƻƴΩǎ 

Builders, Waterloo Bay Leisure Centre 

- Ormiston College Social Justice Committee 

- Local, state and Federal politicians 

I would also like to make a special mention of our wonderful Youth Voice Committee, facilitated by 

Youth Worker Eric Robinson. This group of young people have been enthusiastically engaged in 

ƛƳǇǊƻǾƛƴƎ .!.L ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǇŜǊǎƻƴǎΩ ǇŜǊǎǇŜŎǘƛǾŜ ŀƴŘ ƘŜƭǇƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘŀǘŜ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ Bay 
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Wave Youth and Community Festival, National Youth Week and NAIDOC celebrations. BABI is 

dedicated to remaining an organisation that is committed to service usŜǊǎΩ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ 

choice, respecting their human rights and ensuring the social inclusion of all. 

As we move from consolidation in 2016/17 towards the future, we would like to place our focus 

on long-term sustainability by focussing on building our: 

- Organisational sustainability 

- Growing our volunteer base 

- Growing our social media presence and updating to a youth-friendly website 

- Increasing our fundraising opportunities 

- Increasing corporate sponsorships 

- Continuing to move towards a empowering, client focussed, trauma-informed practice 

Reflecting over the last year, I have felt proud of our staff who continue to put their passion, 

energy and heart into supporting those young people and their families who face significant 

challenges at key stages of their life. Our workers consider it a privilege to positively contribute to 

their lives in ways that are meaningful to our service users. I would also like to acknowledge the 

efforts of our unpaid Board of Management and Caretakers of our share houses. This group of 

people donate their valuable time and energy to contribute to BABI success and the support of our 

ƻǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ǳǎŜǊǎΦ 

So many young people refer to being part of the BABI family, often commenting on feeling at ease, 

at home, accepted and supported. This feedback reassures me that we are doing our job. So many 

young people and their families feel like they are accepted, connected and safe at BABI. 100% of 

young people who were surveyed in our Annual Service Users Survey said they would 

recommend BABI to their friends. These are statistics that reflect what we work so hard to 

achieve. I look forward to the year ahead as we continue to grow stronger in the service of our 

community. 

I hope you read this report and take pride with us in celebrating the great work of all associated 

with BABI Youth & Family Service. 

Kind regards, 

Michele MacNamara                                Emina Ajanovic 
General Manager                                      Services Manager 
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BABI History 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BABI YOUTH & FAMILY SERVICE, A 

NOT-FOR-PROFIT ORGANISATION, 

BEGAN OVER 30 YEARS AGO WITH 

VOLUNTEERS FROM WYNNUM 

RESPONDING TO THE NEEDS OF 

YOUNG HOMELESS PEOPLE BY 

ROVIDING SAFE ACCOMMODATION 

OPTIONS AND FAMILY MEDIATION.  

KEY PIONEERS WERE MARIE STOKES 

AND REVEREND WALLY DETHLEFS, 

BOTH WHOM CONTINUE TO 

SUPPORT BABI TODAY.  

 

BABI became an Incorporated Association in 1985, 

obtained funding, and over many years 

professionalised and grew to provide a range of 

services to support the children, youth and families 

of the Bayside region: supported accommodation 

for young people including young parents, 

prevention programs for young people at risk of 

leaving school or offending, youth drop-in space, 

counselling service, parenting programs, school 

holiday programs, community events, youth 

employment and training programs etc. In addition 

to responding to the needs of the most vulnerable 

and disadvantaged, BABI has incorporated some fee 

for service programs. 

In 1999 BABI received national recognition and was 

highlighted and recommended by both The Burdekin 

Report into Youth Homelessness and the ABC 

ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘŀǊȅ άbƻōƻŘȅΩǎ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴέΦ .!.L Ƙŀǎ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘŜŘ 

significantly to reducing the number of young people in 

our community entering the statutory child protection 

system, and enabling them to remain engaged in their 

community and school despite family difficulties. 
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Our Vision, 

Mission, Values and 

Goals 
 

OUR VISION            
Building safety, 

wellbeing, 

independence and 

participation across the community 

      

OUR MISSION 
To provide accessible, equitable, responsive and 

inclusive support services to children, young people and families 

 

OUR VALUES 
BABI works proactively assisting young people and families facing complex barriers in their 
lives including systemic inequities and discrimination that lead to disadvantage and 
marginalisationΦ .!.LΩǎ ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ǾŀƭǳŜǎ ǳƴŘŜǊǇƛƴǎ ŀƴŘ ƎǳƛŘŜǎ ƻǳǊ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŜΤ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ 
delivery; individual and organisational behaviour. 
 
EMPOWERMENT: We empower people to develop greater confidence, to take more 
control of their own lives and become stronger and more independent. 

INTEGRITY: Honesty, reliability and accountability are at the core of our organisation. We 
stay true to our word. We encourage transparent and open communication. 

INNOVATION: We are creative in our delivery of services to and in our community. We put 
people at the centre of their own lives and they identify, reach for and obtain their own 
goals and aspirations. 

EXCELLENCE: People receiving our services are at the centre of all the decisions we make. 
We use resources in the most effective and efficient manner. We are dedicated to high 
standards of practice and service delivery. 

COLLABORATION: We are committed to developing and maintaining strong partnerships 
for the ongoing benefit of our service users and the wider community. We only partner 
with professional and respected government and non-government organisations who 
share similar values to ourselves. 

Awards and Recognitions:          

Winner of the 2004 tǊƛƳŜ aƛƴƛǎǘŜǊΩǎ !ǿŀǊŘǎ ŦƻǊ 

Excellence in Community Business Partnerships  

Winner of 2006 Child Protection Week Award ς  

for the Parenting and Enjoying Teenagers Program.  

Winner of 2006 Australian Crime and Violence 

Prevention Award (Queensland) ς  Partnership 

with Queensland Police Service - UP Program. 

²ƛƴƴŜǊ ƻŦ нлмн tƻƭƛŎŜ /ƻƳƳƛǎǎƛƻƴŜǊΩǎ Ǝƻld 

lantern prize award for Excellence - Stop Harassing 

Me Postcard Project  

In 2017 (this year) was acknowledged as Top 5 

Provider of the Skilling Queenslanders for Work 

Initiative through our Get Set For Work Program. 

Government policy shifts has had a significant effect 

on the sector including BABI, with reduced funding 

for existing programs and the cessation of others. 

Despite this competitive and challenging funding 

environment, BABI continues to serve the 

community by delivering high quality services to the 

children, youth and families in our community. 

 

!ƭƭ ƻŦ .!.LΩǎ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ŀǊŜ ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊŜŘ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ŀ 

framework of strengths, respect and collaboration. 
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OUR STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES 
1. Well-resourced for a strong and sustainable future 
2. Well-defined identity and image strongly presented in the community and sector 
3. Organisational structure and systems which are responsive 
4. Well-designed programs focused on client outcomes 
5. Strong mutually beneficial relationships with stakeholders  
6. An employer and provider of choice 

OUR SERVICES 

 

.!.LΩǎ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ƳƻŘŜƭ ƛǎ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ŀ ƘƻƭƛǎǘƛŎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǘŜƎǊŀǘŜŘ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ǘƻ ȅƻǳƴƎ 
people and families through a diverse range of services which focus on the 
prevention of and early intervention in family breakdown, disengagement 
from education, as well as the provision of safe, stable accommodation for 
young people. Services are designed to assist at risk youth in developing 
necessary skills so they can achieve personal growth and independence and 
participate and contribute successfully in the community in which they live.  
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1. Specialist Youth Homelessness Service (SYHS) -  Supported Accommodation 
Youth/ Young Parents / Case Management/Information and Advocacy Services/Tenancy Support 
 
Accommodation: 

¶ Share Houses with Live-in Caretaker  

¶ Independent Units 

¶ CAP Family houses 

¶ Same House Different Landlord properties  
 
  

2. Family Support Program 
Counselling, referral and support services to: 

¶ family members, those who are parenting, whole families and community groups in relation to families 
with children and young people (aged 0-18 years) who find themselves in vulnerable situations but are 
not currently subject to statutory child protection intervention. 

¶ Young parents, parenting their children 

¶ Parenting Groups   -   άtŀǊŜƴǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ 9ƴƧƻȅƛƴƎ ¢ŜŜƴŀƎŜǊǎέ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ 

  
  

3. Youth Support Program 
¶ Access Service- information, advice and referral to services the young person needs (e.g. drug or 

alcohol, mental health, housing, legal, education, DV services), brief intervention. 

¶ Support services τ one-on-one support and assistance to young people who need additional or 
specialised help (e.g. working with them to identify goals and strategies for re-engaging with their 
family and school, entering the workforce, or developing coping mechanisms or life skills). 

 

4. Get Set For Work Program 
Provides intensive support for young people who have disengaged from school or are at-risk of disengaging.       
The program runs over 8 weeks with additional ongoing support. 
Young people will get a chance to: 

¶ Complete a Certificate II in Skills for Work and Vocational Pathways Step4ward into Work 

¶ Participate in life skills, outdoor education and adventure based learning 

¶ Participate in Work Experience and Industry Visits 

¶ Ongoing support to overcome anything that may be stopping you to find work or go on to further study 

 

5.     LINX Youth Space Program 
Youth Engagement and Participation, Community Development and Youth Development  

¶ Youth Drop-in Centre 

¶ Personal and Social Development Programs - Group Work  

¶ School holiday programs 
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BABI Staff/Volunteers/Students 

We would like to pay tribute to, and sincerely thank, all our staff who have done 

such a wonderful job in the past year.  Without their passion and dedication we 

would not have achieved the results and great outcomes for our clients. 

¶ Youth and Community projects 

¶ Youth Voice Committee. 



 

 

14 Annual Report 2016/2017 

BABI Youth and Family Service 

Big thanks to our Students on placement during the last financial year, Kylie 

Rayner, Jessica Nankervis and Indi Van Nunen. Each of them has made a 

significant contribution to BABI services and programs. Wishing you all the best 

of luck in your future endeavors. BABI Team 

BABI Organisational Structure 

 

T rading 

  
Bayside Adolescent Boarding Incorporated, trading under BABI Youth & Family Service is an 
income tax-exempt charitable entity. 
  
As a Deductible Gift recipient, all donations made to the organisation over $2.00 are tax 
deductible. 
  
BABI is a Public Benevolent Institution.  
  
Bayside Adolescent Boarding Incorporated is incorporated under the Associations 
Incorporations Act 1981τIA00657 and complies with the Office of Fair Trading legislative 
requirements. 

  

Governance 

  
Bayside Adolescent Boarding Incorporated is governed by a Board of Management which is 
responsible for the development of the strategic vision of the organisation and monitoring 
professionalism and compliance.  
  
Board members are volunteers and all positions are non-remunerated. 
  
The General Manager is responsible for directing resources, staff and operations in order to 
achieve strategic goals as set out by the Board of Management.  This is a salaried position. 
  
The Board usually meets once a month except in the month in which the Annual General 
Meeting is held. 
  
Current BABI Members may nominate and vote for the election of the Board of Management 
and the number of general members is unrestricted under the Rules of the Association. 
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The current Membership fee is $40.00 (Individual) per annum and membership applications 
and renewals are accessible via the website (www.babi.org.au) or from the office at 34 Bay 
Tce, Wynnum. 
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